# Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee

9th Meeting, 2023 (Session 6), Wednesday 31 May 2023

PE1958: Extend aftercare for previously looked after young people, and remove the continuing care age cap.

**Lodged on** 6 September 2022

Petitioner Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling on behalf of Who Cares? Scotland

# Petition summary

Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to:

- Extend aftercare provision in Scotland to 'previously looked after' young people who left care before their 16th birthday, on the basis of individual need;
- Extend continuing care throughout Care Experienced people's lives, on the basis of individual need; and
- Ensure Care Experienced people are able to enjoy lifelong rights and achieve equality with non-Care Experienced people. This includes ensuring that the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and the findings of The Promise are fully implemented in Scotland.

Webpage <a href="https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE1958">https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE1958</a>

#### Introduction

1. The Committee last considered this petition at its meeting on <a href="19">19</a> April 2023, where it heard evidence from the Petitioner and representatives from Who Cares? Scotland, CELCIS (Centre for Excellence for Children's Care and Protection), the Children and Young People's Commissioner Scotland, and The Promise Scotland. At that meeting, the Committee agreed to consider the evidence at a future meeting.

- 2. Committee members also heard evidence from Care Experienced individuals and their advocates during an informal, online discussion that took place on 18 April 2023. A note of that meeting is available <a href="here">here</a>.
- 3. The petition summary is included in **Annexe A** and the Official Report of the Committee's last consideration of this petition is at **Annexe B**.
- 4. Written submissions received prior to the Committee's last consideration can be found on the <u>petition's webpage</u>.
- 5. Further background information about this petition can be found in the <u>SPICe</u> briefing for this petition.
- 6. The Scottish Government's initial position on this petition can be found on the <u>petition's webpage</u>.
- 7. Every petition collects signatures while it remains under consideration. At the time of writing, 488 signatures have been received on this petition.

#### Action

The Committee is invited to consider what action it wishes to take.

#### **Clerk to the Committee**

## Annexe A

PE1958: Extend aftercare for previously looked after young people, and remove the continuing care age cap.

### Petitioner

Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling on behalf of Who Cares? Scotland

# **Date lodged**

06 September 2022

## Petition summary

Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to:

- Extend aftercare provision in Scotland to 'previously looked after' young people who left care before their 16th birthday, on the basis of individual need;
- Extend continuing care throughout Care Experienced people's lives, on the basis of individual need; and
- Ensure Care Experienced people are able to enjoy lifelong rights and achieve equality with non-Care Experienced people. This includes ensuring that the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and the findings of The Promise are fully implemented in Scotland.

### Previous action

We have previously contacted:

- Bill Kidd MSP and Carol Monaghan MP
- The previous Minister for Children and Young People, Maree Todd
- First Minister.

They and their teams directed me to The Promise or 1000 Voices project.

# **Background information**

When we ensure everyone in our community has access to the support they need, if and when they need it, everyone benefits. Some Care Experienced people in Scotland today are finding services inaccessible due to arbitrary criteria relating to their age and when they left care. They are often left to navigate difficult issues without support that many of their Care Experienced peers are entitled to. We can fix this by improving legislation to include all Care Experienced people who need support.

I have numerous examples of 'previously looked after' peers not being given access to the same support I have. My own support ended at the age of 24, but care hasn't left me, it has lifelong implications.

I have also gathered evidence from Who Cares? Scotland's advocacy, Helpline and reports, as well as CELSIS' Continuing Care report and Clan Child Law's blog.

Without support to access our rights, we can be left facing stormy waters with no lifeline.

## Annexe B

# Extract from Official Report of last consideration of PE1958 on 19 April 2023

**The Convener:** Good morning, and welcome to the sixth meeting of the Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee of 2023. I begin by offering an apology on behalf of the deputy convener, David Torrance, who is not able to be with us this morning, sadly. That is a shame, because he was with our petitioners last night.

We come to that petition now under agenda item 1, which is consideration of continuing petitions. The first of them is PE1958, on extending aftercare for previously looked-after young people and removing the continuing care age cap. The petition was lodged by Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling on behalf of Who Cares? Scotland, and it calls on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to extend aftercare provision in Scotland to previously looked-after young people who left care before their 16th birthday on the basis of their individual need, to extend continuing care throughout care-experienced people's lives on the basis of individual need and to ensure that care-experienced people are able to enjoy lifelong rights and achieve equality with non-care-experienced people. That includes ensuring that the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child and the findings of the Promise are fully implemented in Scotland.

I am delighted that we are joined this morning by the petitioner, Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling, and by Laura Pasternak, also from Who Cares? Scotland. Thank you both very much for coming to join us this morning to give evidence.

Before we get started, and for the benefit of anyone following today's proceedings, I should note that members of the committee—Alexander Stewart and David Torrance, who were in the Parliament yesterday—had an informal discussion with individuals with lived experience of the issues raised by the petition. I understand that that was a forthright and interesting conversation. The discussion was supported by Who Cares? Scotland, the Aberlour Child Care Trust and the Scottish Refugee Council. A note of the discussion will be published on the petition web page in due course.

Getting under way with our evidence session this morning, I understand, Jasmin, that you would like to make a statement to the committee—which the wider world will of course also see and hear—and we will then move to questions.

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling**: Thank you for having me. First, I will introduce myself. My name is Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling. I am a mum of two and a member of Who Cares? Scotland. I lodged the petition because some care-experienced people in Scotland today are finding services to be inaccessible, due to arbitrary criteria relating to their

age and to when they left care. They are often left to navigate difficult issues without the support to which many of their care-experienced peers are entitled.

I look forward to discussing solutions with the committee and to reflecting on the powerful lived experiences that we heard about online during our session yesterday.

#### The Promise says that

"present definitions that operate do not ensure that those who leave care prior to their sixteenth birthday are able to access legal entitlements"

#### and that

"Older care-experienced people must have the right to access supportive, caring services for as long as they require them."

Who Cares? Scotland's advocacy highlights examples of care-experienced people not being able to access certain support because they are not formally looked after beyond the age of 16 or have had to push to be kept on compulsory supervision orders when local authorities tried to remove them against their wishes before their 16th birthdays. Those include several examples of orders ceasing when someone was aged 15, including 15 years and 11 months.

I was fortunate enough to have access to services because I was looked after past my 16th birthday. However, many of my friends have left care and experienced homelessness, poverty and poor mental health with a lack of advocacy to access services. Ultimately, that cost six of them their lives before they reached the age that I am today. Sometimes, I feel guilty that such a small detail offered me the opportunities and support, the lack of which had such a detrimental impact on them.

However, more than guilt, I feel anger. That is partly because, since 2018, I have reached out to my local councillor, MP, MSP, the First Minister and the then children's minister but I felt that I was not getting anywhere, which is why I lodged the petition with Who Cares? Scotland's support.

I know that over-16s can have trouble accessing services due to a lack of knowledge of their rights and arbitrary age criteria. Who Cares? Scotland's advocacy evidence tells us that it has had around 3,000 calls since it started its helpline, which provides lifelong advocacy support for care-experienced people in recognition of the fact that the need for advocacy does not stop at the age of 26. Some of the common issues that the helpline encounters are: homelessness, people not being eligible for financial support, barriers to setting up bank accounts and applying for a care-experienced bursary, and not being entitled to council tax exemption.

As we know, many young people want to come off their supervision orders. We are concerned that some young people are not aware of the consequences of coming off their CSO and losing their rights to support.

Last night, alongside MSPs, Laura Pasternak and I heard directly from people with lived experience. I will describe some of the main points that were highlighted.

There was overwhelming agreement about a call for lifelong support for careexperienced people, particularly to prioritise mental health and housing support. There was also overwhelming agreement that the age cut-off should be removed. Support should be based on needs, not an age limit.

Many people have not known that they were care experienced, which led to them not being eligible for support and to them missing out. Some people could not get support as they were moved from different local authorities and wanted local authorities to collaborate on more of those issues so that they could get adequate support.

People felt dehumanised when trying to fit into bureaucratic processes rather than systems being designed for them. It is important that we are able to navigate the processes where there is support for young people. Furthermore, for asylum-seeking and refugee care-experienced young people, there were additional barriers, such as delays in getting protected status, which affects their eligibility for support and their rights to study in, work in and integrate into the society in which they have grown up.

I ask the committee to help us to come to a conclusion that ensures that everyone in our community has access to the support that they need when they need it. When we do that, everyone benefits.

The petition pushes for a fairer Scotland for all care-experienced people. A date should not determine the opportunities and chances that care-experienced people have in Scotland. Every care-experienced person should have the right to thrive. To keep and uphold the Promise and the rights of care-experienced people, if we are called care-experienced people, all our care experiences should count.

I look forward to working with you on the next stages and finally bringing about change.

The Convener: Thank you. That was very comprehensive.

I go back to the first few words that you spoke. You talked about the fact that you had access to services that, you realise, other people did not have. How close was the support that you received to being a model of what should be available, and to what extent could your experience have been different or have contributed further to the support that you were looking for?

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** Honestly, the support that I experienced was phenomenal. I had support from my local authority and aftercare from a charitable organisation.

I also had my friend's mother, who was a youth development officer. She attended my panels with me and she supported my being kept on a supervision order. Originally, I was removed when I was 15 years and two months. Unfortunately, I fell into homelessness and was put back on a CSO because I had no parental support—I had no family around me and was, essentially, homeless. She was my first point of contact, and she put me in contact with social work. If it was not for having that kind of advocacy and support network, I would probably not have thrived.

Even afterwards, when I moved from that local authority to a new local authority, I kept in contact with my aftercare support workers. However, she was the link, and I was able to access college. I became a parent during that time, so I was also able to access support in relation to navigating that route.

Essentially, I had a village around me, which benefited me. However, if I had been taken off my CSO and did not have that person, I would not have been entitled to housing support; I would not have been able to benefit financially from the care-experienced students bursary; and I would not have been able to have support to move into accommodation with my child. I would have been destitute, essentially, in a new city, with people that I did not know.

CSO is an absolute lifeline. It is vital, because people are left to navigate stormy waters and have not got a parent to turn back to, to reflect with and ask those questions, so they are dependent on services from what we call a corporate parent—that is our version of a parent.

**The Convener:** Essentially, you are saying that you had a robust experience; that it was made so not so much by design but by accident and chance, through the advocacy that was extended to you because of connections through family and friends at that time; and that, for many other people, that is just not their experience.

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** Absolutely. For many people, that might not be the experience, because they do not know their rights.

I used to attend children's panels, and I remember seeing a poster that said, "A child is entitled to—". I sat and memorised that poster, so I knew my rights, but some people do not know their rights. Removing people early from a CSO—which some people want to happen, because there is stigma attached to being care experienced, so they want to come off it so that they will not have any involvement with certain agencies—can be detrimental to their future outcomes. That is not explained to them, because a lot of young people do not know their rights.

**The Convener:** Laura Pasternak from Who Cares? Scotland, would you like to contribute anything at this opening point?

Laura Pasternak (Who Cares? Scotland): Although Jasmin's experience of care was robust and phenomenal, we know from research that CELCIS did last year—which you will probably hear about from Joanne McMeeking later—that there are variations in the provision of continuing care, and implementation gaps. Although being on a CSO is a massive opportunity with regard to eligibility for support, that

support is not necessarily guaranteed and is patchy from local authority to local authority. In addition, last night we heard that local authorities can pass the buck over who is to support a young person who has moved local authority area. Their original local authority may be presumed to be required to provide support but, for example, when housing points are involved, a young person can feel stranded and not able to access the support that they require. They just need any local authority to provide that support and for those not to be seen as separate corporate parents but, as Jasmin said, a village of corporate parents who work together to support them.

**The Convener:** Thank you. I am sorry that David Torrance is not with us this morning because, when we first considered the petition, he very much thought that we would value the opportunity to meet the petitioner. He has another engagement—a personal engagement—that means that he cannot be here this morning. He took part in last night's discussion, along with Alexander Stewart, whom I invite to take forward the questioning.

Alexander Stewart (Mid Scotland and Fife) (Con): Good morning, Jasmin and Laura. It is good to see you again. Thank you for taking part in last night's discussion. As has been indicated, it was a very robust session, at which we got a strong flavour of the issues.

You have spoken about having to navigate barriers. It is clear from last night's discussion with people with lived experience that that was one of the big issues that they had. You have identified that there does not seem to be a joined-up approach across some of the agencies that are involved. What needs to change? If things are to improve, change is needed. Last night, we got a flavour of how people had found it difficult to navigate the system. Jasmin has identified that some people found that so stressful and so problematic that they ended up going down a different route. For some people, that was a final route. We do not want anyone to experience that. It would be useful to hear what changes you think that we need to see in relation to navigating the barriers.

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** One change would be to include previously looked-after young people in the current legislation. Another one would be for the committee to write to the Scottish Government to ask it to work more closely with local authorities to end the practice of forcing people to come off their supervision orders early, because there is an element of people not knowing their rights. If that was written into policy and legislation, that would limit a lot of the things that we see happening.

**Laura Pasternak:** I would like to expand on that last point. There is a really good quote from Clan Childlaw. It states that continuing care is an area

"where we often see rights breaches",

and that the current approach

"focuses decision-making on resources and capacity, and away from the individual needs of the young person."

I think that that message needs to be communicated in line with the promise about people being part of the decision around whether they will stay on their supervision order and understanding the implications of staying on their order or not, rather than feeling as though the process is being done to them.

That applies to navigating complex systems as well. That should be done through advocacy. We heard that a lot last night—support should be provided in such a way that the process of accessing support does not further traumatise already traumatised individuals.

The point about legislation is really important, but if we look at what the Promise says, we also need to take a longer-term view. We must think about how we can see care experience in terms of identity rather than eligibility, because that is the main issue and that is where the system needs to be transformed. If the initial tweak could be that we include previously looked-after people to be eligible for continuing care, that would make a massive difference. However, in the longer term, we need to think about the upcoming Promise bill and the upcoming human rights bill, and how we ensure that care-experienced individuals—who experience greater barriers in realising their rights not just when they are in care but throughout their lifetimes—receive lifelong support on the basis of their identity as care-experienced individuals.

Alexander Stewart: I found it very interesting to have it explained last night that some individuals were unaware that they were in a care situation. We might assume that someone going through a process was being supported but, for many people, that was obviously not the case. You have identified that advocacy works extremely well, and the support continues when individuals grow, progress and do other things. If they relocate or if they have to change things, however, the whole system does not seem to add up. There needs to be much more partnership working or co-operative working. Do you think that we need to consider that, too, if we are to progress?

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** Yes, I absolutely think that that is something that we need to consider. As corporate parents, we are all responsible for supporting care-experienced people, but advocacy is vital for people who are older and who are experiencing barriers through poverty and housing. It is essential to have joint working to create a system with a safety net, as opposed to people struggling without anyone to support them.

Many of the care-experienced people who were taking part in the discussion yesterday were receiving advocacy support from Who Cares? Scotland, the Refugee Council and Aberlour, which are all national charities. That is where things become easier: they can be someone's voice when they feel voiceless.

**Alexander Stewart:** However, we should not be relying on the third sector to fulfil those needs. That is where the gap that you have identified exists..

Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling: Yes.

**Alexander Stewart:** I think, Laura, that is what you have already said and are trying to say again here today.

**Laura Pasternak:** Yes: that is not sustainable, and there needs to be a recognition that there is an unmet need for advocacy for care-experienced people under the age of 26, but also beyond that. We need to think about what we can put in place to ensure that care-experienced people are aware of their rights and are supported to realise them. If we continue like we are doing, we will just perpetuate the inequity.

At last night's discussion, many of the young people who did not realise that they were care experienced were in informal kinship care—looked after by their granny or their auntie, for instance. They did not realise that they were eligible for any support, and some of them were moved back to their parents without having been part of the decision and without realising that they had a say. They had very little support thereafter. There is a distinction between the support that people get in formal kinship care versus informal kinship care. For a refugee or an asylum seeker, the question of having protected status or not presents a real problem when it comes to accessing housing, financial support, the care-experienced students bursary and education.

We know from our advocacy that a lot of requests come through where our advocates have to highlight for corporate parents parts of the Promise showing that there is a broad definition of care experience, and they then use a bit of discretion to ensure that the correct support is there for the individual on a needs basis. It is possible to have that discretion and to apply that flexibility, but only for the select few who are able to access advocacy.

**The Convener:** I see that there are 13,255 children and young people who are looked after by local authorities. In 2020-21, 534 young people were recorded as entering continuing care, with 7,323 young people being eligible for aftercare. I want to be clear about this. In Jasmin's experience, where advocacy was available and in place, she regarded the support package that she received as being superb.

There is obviously an appreciation of what the support should be. In Jasmin's case, that happened. Is it that the resource is not there for everyone to experience the outcome that Jasmin did, or is it that there is, as you have both identified, a lack of understanding and availability of advocacy and a pathway to access the service? If that is the case, I would distil my question down to this: who needs to do what?

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** We need to work better as corporate parents, and to work collaboratively, as local authorities do. There is also the issue around definitions,

because definitions determine the outcome and we need to make sure that we are not missing people because of a term. It should be a needs-based approach.

**The Convener:** So who needs to do what? To whom would you like to say, "You need to change this, so that this happens."?

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** We need to work on the legislation and to ask the Scottish Government to amend the legislation that is currently in place. We also need to highlight the issue of young people being removed from CSOs. Funding will need to be provided for the process. In line with the Promise, we know that the workforce will be working towards the massive area of scaffolding, which I think is vital.

**The Convener:** Jasmin, in your opening remarks, you movingly referred to the fact that some young people who were not able to navigate the right pathway ended up losing their lives as a consequence. What circumstances do you think prevailed on them that led to that being the case? Was it frustration, bewilderment, a loss or what?

Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling: It is a range of different things. I would say that someone having to prove that they are care experienced is probably one of them. When someone leaves care, I guess that they put it in a box and put it aside, but when it comes to things such as accessing priority for housing points, accessing financial support when they go to college or accessing a council tax exemption, they have to prove that they are care experienced. Essentially, people have to start gathering data on themselves to prove that they are care experienced. If that is correct and the person is care experienced, that is great, but they still have to find the proof, and it is very time-consuming. If someone is working full time and they have to ask a social worker or the department that knows that they were looked after six or seven years ago, it can take a lot of time.

If a person's care experience was longer ago than that, they will have to make a freedom of information request to access their care records, and they do not come back very quickly. I requested to access my care records in January and I am still waiting. It can take up to six to eight months or even longer. During that time, that person will still be facing homelessness and poverty and waiting for someone to pass on the information so that they can prove that they are entitled to support. It can become dehumanising and mentally draining because they are revisiting a trauma. We understand that childhood trauma is real; it does not go away because the person has grown out of the care system.

If a person does not have friends in the right place or people who can offer a helping hand, they might fall through the cracks and their mental ill health will persist and grow. We also know that it can take a long time for someone to access support for their mental ill health when they are trying to stay level. There are long waits during which the person is left without support.

**The Convener:** It is an overwhelming experience for someone who is vulnerable in the first place, and for some, it becomes too overwhelming.

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** It becomes too overwhelming. It becomes too much and you are, essentially, broken.

Carol Mochan (South Scotland) (Lab): Thank you for all the information. I am interested in what you said in your opening remarks about how you had already done some work on the issue before you approached the committee. Is there anything in that that we can follow up on? What commitments did you get that might not have been fulfilled yet? Tell us about the work that you did beforehand in case we can build on anything that has already been put in place.

Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling: I contacted my local councillor, who was fabulous. He directed me to speak to my MSP and, because some of the areas that I was looking at involved people from refugee and asylum backgrounds, I was also directed to speak to my local MP. From there, I e-mailed the First Minister at the time, and the response that I got was that I should take part in the 1,000 voices project. Doing that was very important to me, and I did take part. My MSP and my MP then contacted the children's minister, who suggested that I consider making an application to join the Promise, and that is where it ended.

**Laura Pasternak:** At the time, the avenue for Jasmin was to take part in the independent care review, which led to the Promise. The issue was highlighted in the Promise, but it is not being taken forward in "Plan 21-24", so it is outstanding.

Who Cares? Scotland is also on the advisory board for the human rights bill, and we feel that the concept of lifelong support for care-experienced people as an equality group with an identity is an area that we can progress through the human rights bill. However, we need some support from the committee to shine a light on the issue for the Scottish Government, other organisations and local authorities.

There are quite a few things that could be changed. Legislative change could be a tweak, it could be transformational or it could be both in the longer term. There are also resource issues, and conversations need to be had about prioritising the issue.

We were really grateful for the training from the Scottish Parliament that encouraged Jasmin to submit the petition. She felt that she had tried all relevant avenues, and being connected with the Promise, she felt that she wanted to try something to shine a light on the issue.

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** The situation is complex, as we highlighted at the meeting last night, so it needs detailed observation.

**Carol Mochan:** Okay. You said that there is work to be done on different levels. There might be layers of things that require to be done, but this committee can build

on existing work. It is important that, although certain avenues have been explored, some pressure is applied to get the last part over the line.

Laura Pasternak: I want to take the opportunity to say that, when you speak to the next panel of witnesses, you will probably talk more about addressing the issues of implementation for continuing care with the current eligibility criteria. That is a major issue as well, but perhaps it requires a separate, connected petition, because those issues need to be addressed before the ones that we have raised can be addressed; both sets of issues need to be addressed. We do not want the outcome of Jasmin's petition to be that issues of implementation with current eligibility will be addressed, because the point of the petition is that a lot of people are falling through the cracks with current eligibility.

**The Convener:** Fergus Ewing, it was at your instigation that we spoke with the two panels of people with experience of all of this last night.

**Fergus Ewing (Inverness and Nairn) (SNP):** I must apologise for being unable to come last night, but I am so pleased that my colleagues were able to be there.

I want to pursue some points that Laura Pasternak made in response to earlier questions about what she would like to see the committee do or recommend being done.

Laura, you said that legislation may require to be changed and you referred to supervision orders. Will you expand on that? Obviously, we want to try to help to identify precisely what needs to be done in terms of changes to both the law and practice. I appreciate that care is, by its nature, a general, nebulous concept that can involve all sorts of things. We have heard that it can involve access to finance, housing, arranging things, physical care and mental health provision. It covers a wide spectrum, which makes it quite difficult to have clarity, but we need clarity in order to be of whatever help we can be in recommending that necessary changes are made.

I suppose I have two questions. First, will you expand on the legislative change that you believe is required? Is it a matter of definitions? I think that, to some extent, what is set out in the Promise aims to avoid cliff edges and to remove anomalies resulting from certain care ending abruptly at the age of 21 or 26. Is that the definition that you want changed? Secondly, will you expand on what you believe should be done in relation to supervision orders?

I am sorry to be long winded. I used to be a lawyer, and in that work you get paid by the word. [Laughter.] It is hard to kick the habit. However, we are here to help and we want to get as much clarity as we can.

**Laura Pasternak:** As I mentioned, there is an initial bit of legislation to consider, and then there is future legislation to consider. Section 66 of the Children and Young People Scotland Act 2014, which amended the 1995 act, provides that, from April

2015, any young person who ceases to be looked after on or after their 16th birthday—by "looked after", we mean that they are on a CSO—and is under 26 years of age is eligible, or potentially eligible, for aftercare. That is the section that we need to look at, because it contains an age cut-off. If a young person comes off their CSO before their 16th birthday, but also when they reach the age of 26—

Fergus Ewing: So there are two issues.

Laura Pasternak: Yes. Continuing care—

**Fergus Ewing:** There are those who are under 16 who are cut out of the system, and there are those who need care after they are 26, which is an arbitrary age.

Laura Pasternak: Exactly. Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling and I were talking about this on the train on our way here. There is a lot of jargon. We are used to using it, but it may be confusing. When we say that a person was "previously looked after", we mean that they are no longer on a CSO. The issue arises if they came off the CSO before their 16th birthday. For example, they may have lived in a children's home until they were 15 and a half and then gone back to live with their parents, but that relationship may have broken down when they were 17, resulting in them becoming homeless. That is just one specific example. I cannot generalise, but all the case studies—

Fergus Ewing: That is really helpful. You have clarified that extremely well.

The other issue is supervision orders. Will you expand on that? You made only a short reference to that, so I am not sure how significant it is. I had a quick look at the definition of supervision orders, and they seem largely to be part of the criminal sentencing world rather than the social work and care world, if you see what I mean. I am not an expert in this area and I was a bit puzzled, because supervision orders seem to be issued by children's hearings. There is provision for supervision orders to be made in respect of adults as well, but that is very much in the context of sentencing.

Laura Pasternak: That can be the case, but compulsory supervision orders are wider than that. There are lots of different types of CSOs. Some will involve the person being put in secure care or, until the provisions of the Children (Care and Justice) (Scotland) Bill come into force, a young offenders institution, but a young person can also be on a compulsory supervision order to be formally looked after by a family member, in kinship care, or by the local authority, maybe in a children's home.

We say that everyone knows what a CSO is, but there are many different types. It can be a formal order, with children described as being formally looked after by the state. However, they can also be informally looked after, as in the example that I gave earlier: where a child, for whatever reason, cannot be looked after by their parents, and their granny, auntie or grandpa takes on a kinship care role.

The local authority might be involved with the family through social work, but there might not be a formal order for the agreement, perhaps because everybody is in agreement. A child might not be eligible for continuing care because they are not "looked after" under the terms of the legislation. There is guidance—I cannot remember the exact title of it—on looked-after children on the Scottish Government's website that states what someone needs in order to be deemed "looked after" and therefore eligible for care.

I think that we need to look at that legislation initially, and at definitions. As you said, the Promise bill could be an opportunity to legislate for the definition in the Promise. We know that corporate parents, often with a bit of encouragement, are adopting that definition when they provide support to care-experienced people. It is a broad definition of care experience that takes into account many different types of care. I think that that will make a big difference.

It is for Parliament or Government to decide in which legislation it would be best to include that definition, but we would like to see the definition that is in the Promise set down in legislation—not in soft law, but in hard law—so that it is non-negotiable.

With regard to support beyond the age of 26 and all the different types of support that you mentioned, we feel that care-experienced people need to be prioritised, in particular for mental health support. We have a participation research report called "Tend our Light", from last year, which showed that children in care are not being proactively offered mental health support, and that there is a real issue with care-experienced people not being able to access support later in life when they might be better placed to process that trauma. It might have been pushed down for a while, and they may need to seek counselling later on, in particular when accessing their care records.

There needs to be more support at that age—well, people need support at any age when they require it. We feel that if care-experienced people were mentioned in the human rights bill, we could take more of an equalities approach to enabling them to access support.

Obviously, the Scottish Parliament cannot amend the Equality Act 2010, but we would like to see what we could do in Scotland with our public sector equality duty and the upcoming human rights bill to improve equal opportunities for care-experienced people. That is within the Scottish Parliament's competence; we think that there is a real opportunity to do that here, and for Scotland to lead the way, not just in the UK but globally, in recognising care-experienced people as a group that needs extra support in legislation.

**The Convener:** We have extended the session quite a bit, such has been the interest in the issue at hand. Before we move to the round-table conversation, would you like to make any final comments about anything that we have not covered this morning?

**Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling:** First, I thank the committee for having us here today. I also thank the agencies that will be attending the round-table discussion with us.

**The Convener:** I thank you both—we very much appreciate your contribution to the discussion this morning. I suspend the meeting briefly in order that we can invite others to join us.

**The Convener:** Those who are following our proceedings this morning will know that we just heard from the petitioner, Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling, and Laura Pasternak from Who Cares? Scotland. As trailed, we now move to a round-table discussion, and I am delighted to welcome Joanne McMeeking from CELCIS, which is the centre for excellence for children's care and protection; Megan Farr from the Children and Young People's Commissioner Scotland; and Fiona McFarlane from The Promise Scotland.

We continue our consideration of petition PE1958. We had hoped to be joined by representatives of the Scottish Throughcare and Aftercare Forum, but it is unable to meet us at this time.

We move straight to questions. You listened to the evidence that we heard from Laura Pasternak and Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling, and there were positives in all that as well as the issues that arise from the petition, which they identified as being the real problem. How are aftercare and continuing care currently working in Scotland, and to what extent did you recognise and empathise with the issues that were identified a few moments ago? Any one of you can volunteer to jump in.

Joanne McMeeking (CELCIS): I think that my colleague just nominated me.

**The Convener:** Perhaps that is because of the order that I read out the names.

Joanne McMeeking: I acknowledge Jasmin's petition, and it was incredibly heartening but also quite sad to hear what Laura had to say. It was good to hear that Jasmin had an excellent experience of being in care and being supported in aftercare and continuing care. It sounds like she had very strong advocates who had to tussle and argue for those rights.

To go back to your question about how that resonates with our experience of throughcare, aftercare and continuing care in Scotland, we know that the provision is patchy. We have a very progressive policy and legislative framework in Scotland around continuing care and aftercare, but we have a pervasive implementation gap.

When I listened to Jasmin, I heard her tell the story of a problem with implementation and a problem with consistency in that type of care for young people who need it and should get it. In many ways, young people are in those situations because things have not gone well for them at home, and a lot of the time they are experiencing

trauma and difficulties in relation to education and family breakdown. If any group of young people needs more support, it is definitely care leavers and care-experienced young people.

At this point, provision in Scotland is patchy. It needs to speed up and be much better.

**The Convener:** When you say that the provision is patchy, do you mean that provision is patchy between geographical areas or that, within any geographical area, the provision can be patchy?

**Joanne McMeeking:** Sometimes it can be patchy within a local area in a local authority. In March 2022, CELCIS did a piece of research specifically on those issues in relation to the implementation of continuing care and aftercare. The data tells us that there can be a difference in practice from area to area and sometimes from team to team, so it ain't just about one local authority or one area absolutely getting it right. It varies across local authorities, areas within those and teams.

**The Convener:** That is interesting.

**Megan Farr (Children and Young People's Commissioner Scotland):** I endorse what Joanne McMeeking said. We come across the same things. We get inquiries from a range of local authority areas, and we frequently see good and bad practice within the same local authority, so that is also very much our experience.

**The Convener:** Did you recognise that sentiment about the overwhelming nature of that situation for the individual—the responsibility that, in the absence of advocacy, people feel falls on them to progress things on their own behalf?

**Megan Farr:** Yes. Actually, that is a really difficult thing for any child or young person to do. It is something that we all learn to do as adults and are supported to do by our parents but, in these cases, the children are challenging their parents, because the local authority is their corporate parent. Therefore, they are fighting an uphill battle, because there is a large corporate body of policies and complexities and everything is against them. That situation is insurmountable for many young people, which is just not acceptable.

There is finally a commitment from the Scottish Government to fund access to advocacy, but people still are not aware of their entitlement to advocacy. Advocacy coverage is inconsistent—not all of it is necessarily of the quality that an organisation such as Who Cares? Scotland might provide and access to it is difficult for children to achieve. We hear about all the same inconsistencies that CELCIS found in its research.

**The Convener:** In what way is the office of the Children and Young People's Commissioner able to directly intervene in the way that the issue is progressed or understood?

**Megan Farr:** We have an inquiries service. It is not a large service and, by and large, we signpost to other organisations that can provide more in-depth and specialist support, but we support some individual inquiries where we can. There have been instances where we have been approached and we were particularly concerned about an area of practice. In such cases, we might do what is called action short of an investigation, such as writing a letter to express our concerns. By and large, we refer individuals on where we can, because we do not have the expertise of organisations such as Who Cares? Scotland.

We have formal investigatory powers, which we use in a targeted way. We are a small office—there are only 14 of us in total—and our advice and investigations team is small. We have not done an investigation into this. We have done work around it and, obviously, we have a policy function, so part of what we do is what I am doing here today, which is to relate some of the things that come to our attention and that are brought to our attention by children and young people, their families and organisations that we work with.

Fiona McFarlane (The Promise Scotland): I echo everything that my colleagues have said about what we are hearing on the ground. I will take a slightly different angle. We know that, in Scotland, we have had a history of progressive legislation. We know what we want to do, but we have not really worked out how to do it, how to enable some of the rights and entitlements that we already have and how to support their extension.

Therefore, sometimes, when we think about these things, we must think about what a system that would enable the type of support that we should provide—and which we would seek and hope to provide in the way that Jasmin Pilling outlined earlier—would look like. In my mind, that must look like a system that understands the needs of the care-experienced population. The duties sit with local authorities as implementing authorities. The National Care Service (Scotland) Bill was delayed yesterday. There was a question about whether children's services should be included in the national care service, so that has been a live question in Scotland for a while now. However, currently, the duties sit with local authorities.

Is this particular community at the forefront of elected members' minds when they set budgets and prioritise needs? Is there prioritisation and flexibility? That is absolutely critical. Young people should not be presenting, because we should know them anyway and should know who they are, so that there is upstream support. However, when a young person presents, do we have a flexible offer so that we can meet their needs? Are we empowering those who work in the implementing authorities so that they can provide a flexible offer?

Does the workforce have sufficient capacity to meet the needs that it faces? If there was someone from Social Work Scotland here today, I think that they might say that they do not currently have that capacity and that there is a crisis in social work.

There is a significant lack of capacity in the system, which unfortunately means that people who are in need, and towards whom the state has a legislative duty as a corporate parent, are not having their needs met.

Do people in the workforce have sufficient knowledge and experience and the crucial support to be able to meet the needs of what is quite a different group? Joanne McMeeking and I were talking before the meeting about how working with young people who are transitioning into adulthood needs as much of a skill set as working with wee people. Is the workforce being supported to develop the skills and expertise to meet those needs?

Where is the accountability in the system? Some folk may not know that The Promise Scotland came out of the independent care review and that we are a separate organisation that has been set up to support change. We work on specific long-term projects and are about to report on the children's hearings system working group.

Jasmin Pilling was incredibly eloquent on an issue that has been identified by the CELCIS research and by other research, which is that there is a perverse incentive in the system to push children off an order when they are 16. We have to think very carefully about the impact of legislation that can create unwanted incentives in a system. There should be accountability in the children's hearings system for those decisions. This is absolutely about advocacy, which should be more accessible in the children's hearings system. We need to do more work on that, and The Promise Scotland will be doing more work on it shortly.

How much scrutiny is there of the panel that signs off on decisions? What competency do they have to be able to scrutinise a decision when a young person says that they want to get off an order or when local authority social workers say that a young person wants to get off an order? Does the panel really scrutinise that decision and test whether it is the right thing to do? We will shortly produce a report that will address some of those issues.

There is a system-wide issue that is about more than legislative entitlement, as crucial as that is. There is a mechanism to fix some of that, if that is the route that we want to go down with the forthcoming Promise bill, but it is really important that we scrutinise how the system enables the intentions and aims that we want it to achieve. We are not quite there at the moment and must pay more attention to that.

**The Convener:** That is helpful—thank you. For the benefit of those who might be following our proceedings elsewhere, can you explain the resources and infrastructure of The Promise Scotland?

**Fiona McFarlane:** We are a non-statutory company owned by Scottish ministers but have an independent board. We are a relatively small organisation: we have 23 staff at the moment. We have a support function and work across local authorities and

implementing authorities to support them to implement the Promise. We also have a policy and data function.

We have some key projects, one of which is the children's hearings system working group, which is chaired by Sheriff David Mackie, and we are working with Children's Hearings Scotland and the Scottish Children's Reporter Administration to redesign the children's hearings system. We also have a big project on data, which is really pertinent to how we get a wide understanding of the needs and experiences of the young people who are living in the system.

We also provide support to the scrutiny body, which is called the oversight board, and which Jasmin Pilling sits on. That is a group of 20 people, half of whom are care experienced. The group reports annually on our progress towards meeting the Promise and will be reporting shortly. We provide a secretariat support function to that group.

The Convener: That is great—thank you very much.

Alexander Stewart: I thank the witnesses for their presentations and the conversation so far. It has become evident from where we are, from what the witnesses have said and from what we have already heard, including information that I heard at last night's meeting, that the individuals that we are discussing are vulnerable people who are sometimes at a crossroads in their lives. In some instances, although not all, they are being failed, and some of them are being failed so seriously that they eventually choose to take their own lives because of the situations and circumstances that they have found themselves in.

I acknowledge that we have capacity issues and workforce issues, but it is very evident to me from hearing about the lived experiences of some individuals last night that some have struggled and that they continue to struggle even in the present day due to the experiences that they went through.

I acknowledge that you are all doing your bit in the process. However, the third sector is also doing a huge amount of work in this area, and it seems to be what is providing the safety net for some of these vulnerable individuals, rather than the authorities or the statutory groups that have been set up by Government to protect and support them.

I suggest that the whole area requires a root-and-branch review to ensure that progress is made. Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling's petition has identified some of the areas that we need to consider seriously if we are to get this right. At the moment, we are not getting it right for many individuals.

You have talked about things being patchy, but many organisations are facing that in the current circumstances. You have a protective and supervisory role to manage and look after vulnerable individuals, but we are failing these individuals and failing in some of these communities. The legislation that has been talked about this morning is very important, but there needs to be a realisation by all your organisations of what you can achieve and what you might achieve going forward.

It would be useful to get a flavour of whether you think that what I have said is correct. Do you see that as being where the sector is at the moment? Do we have a crisis in some of these areas? If so, what would the response be, or what should it be? If we are putting forward such a thing as the Promise, can we actually fulfil it? Can we achieve it? My view, from what I am seeing and have heard over the past few days and today, is that we are failing some of these young people, which is not acceptable in any way, shape, or form.

The Convener: I am not sure who you are asking.

Alexander Stewart: I would like all the witnesses to say a little on that.

**The Convener:** Megan, will you take the lead on that question?

**Megan Farr:** I will, slightly nervously. I think that I would agree that we are failing in terms of what we are doing as a country—that is, what the state is doing. Human rights obligations lie with the state, and they include ensuring that there is maximum use of available resources to provide the services to ensure "progressive realisation"—that is the term that is used.

I think that Fiona McFarlane touched on the point that we have progressive legislation but we have possibly had less of the realisation, so far, of those rights. The responsibility lies with the state—the UK Government in terms of funding and the Scottish Government in terms of funding within devolved competences. Largely, they then devolve that responsibility—but not the obligation—to local authorities. It is probably fair to them to say that some of the service delivery is done by third sector organisations—by charities—but it is funded by local authorities and the Scottish Government. That is fine; it is appropriate and they have expertise. However, when decisions are made about budgets, they need to take account of the children's rights obligations of local authorities, the Scottish Government and the UK Government.

Something that we have talked about a lot—it is a bit geeky and technical—is children's rights impact assessments and the importance of having an understanding of the impact of budget cuts, particularly when they are made to third sector organisations. We have been looking at that in the office and I think that it is an issue.

As I say, I absolutely agree that the system is failing. The question of where the responsibility lies is sometimes poorly understood by the public, but in human rights terms, it is really clear.

On our statutory role, we are not a service delivery organisation. We do what we can, but we do not have a statutory function to deliver services such as advocacy, and Parliament has chosen not to fund us to do that. Parliament chose to create the

office, chose what our remit is and ultimately funds us, and we work within those confines. We also work within the confines of a statutory arrangement that means that our remit extends only to 21 for care-experienced children and 18 otherwise. We do what we can within our constraints but, actually, the duties lie with the state.

**Fiona McFarlane:** The question of failing is a mixed picture. You will not find a local authority in Scotland that is not working hard on the Promise. There are people all over the country and in national bodies who have picked the issue up and run with it and are owning it, and there are really good stories to tell. I will not labour the point by listing them all, but we know of local authorities that are, through the provision of much better family support, significantly and safely reducing the number of people who are entering the care system. We know that there are local authorities that have managed to shut residential children's homes and have diverted the money into supporting children and young people in communities and in homes.

This is not something that needs another review; this is about persisting with the implementation of what we already have that we know works. What I was trying to say earlier is that we need to focus on how the system enables us to get to where we want to get to, and we need to do that persistently, always thinking about investment, budgets, governance, workforce and support planning. We need to keep going with that and have a level of stickability with it. If we do that, we will get there.

It is totally within Scotland's gift to implement the Promise by 2030 because, in effect, at its absolute core, it involves two things—providing really good holistic family support that prevents children from going into the care system; and, if a child needs to go into the care system, ensuring that that system is characterised by love, fun and relationships and has a lifelong quality to it. If the state makes that decision, it has a lifelong commitment to the young person. Those things are not beyond the wit of man. They are achievable; we just have to orientate the state and its resources to get us to the place where they can be done.

Joanne McMeeking: I back up the statement that we do not need another independent care review. We had an independent care review that was incredibly thorough, and we heard many thousands of voices—especially those of children, young people and families—telling us that things had to change and get better. I would certainly urge caution around any root-and-branch review. In Scotland, we have a long history of having to go back to the start again when we already know the answers and we just have to stick with what we know works.

However, as I have said before—this is a crucial point—the issue is not exclusive to children and families; it sits in lots of different areas. Yesterday, listening to the First Minister's speech, I could hear the rub in the rhetoric around implementation gaps—"Here's what we would like to do; here's what we are saying we are doing; here's what the legislation is telling us to do; but here is the lived reality for people in the

moment." The experience of those implementation gaps is felt really firmly by children, young people and families, especially those with care experience.

We also have to be empathetic towards the workforce. When they rock up every day, they really care and they want to make a difference, but they tell us that, at times, the system prevents them from being able to do a really good job.

We have a pretty cluttered legislative landscape in Scotland and I urge you to ensure that we do not step in again and clutter it further. We have not fully implemented the 2014 act—that is clearly what Jasmin Pilling and Laura Pasternak are telling us. The focus needs to be on ensuring that it is fully implemented so that children experience what they should be experiencing as children in a caring environment.

We know that there has been a shift in Scottish Government funding, with more money going towards early help and family support, and there is some really excellent work being done in local areas that needs to continue. We need more funding upstream so that we have fewer children coming into the care system in crisis and not being cared for properly. That is where the focus needs to be, but we still have a long way to go.

The final thing that I would say is that this area, especially, has not always been given enough priority, and progress needs to speed up. Working with young people, especially older young people, takes particular skill, and at times we do not have the workforce skills or the capacity to deliver the type of intensive services that every young person who has been in or has left the care system deserves.

Alexander Stewart: Thank you.

The Convener: I call Fergus Ewing.

**Fergus Ewing:** I have a couple of questions, the first of which is about the 2014 act, which Joanne McMeeking said a moment ago has not been fully implemented. Just for my benefit—I am sorry to say that I do not have detailed knowledge of this—do you mean that parts of the act have not been commenced, or that everything is in force and in operation but has not yet been brought into practice?

Joanne McMeeking: It is the latter.

Fergus Ewing: That is all that I wanted to know.

Joanne McMeeking: Continuing care and aftercare are fully set out in legislation and are fully functional in local authorities and organisations in, say, the third sector. They are fully formed. The rub, though, is that they have not always been properly implemented and understood according to the letter of the law. Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling and Laura Pasternak talked earlier about the termination of CSOs; evidence that we have from our research suggests that that is happening and that some young people are coming off their orders too early.

Scrutiny in the children's hearings system is a priority. Those who are involved must, when they have a young person and, potentially, the caregiver sitting with them, understand fully whether that course of action is the right thing for that young person at that point in time.

**Fergus Ewing:** I have, from time to time, sat in on children's hearings and have been very impressed by the evident care and thoroughness that have been shown. Perhaps I was shown the best ones—I do not know—but I suspect that the people on the panel were very experienced. I was certainly very impressed.

What, in particular, are children's hearing panels not doing that they should be doing, and how can that be corrected? Is the reporter to the panel not pursuing certain aspects, or is the panel itself failing in certain ways? Can you be more specific about that? We will want to make recommendations about what precisely should be done. We have received evidence on a wide range of things.

**Joanne McMeeking:** I would not say that there is a failure of the children's hearings system, per se. Fiona McFarlane is, I think, a member of the children's hearings reform working group, so she will be able to give you a level of nuance that I cannot give.

There is a combination of factors. When a young person comes into the system or is in front of a children's hearing panel—especially children who are a little bit older—and there are conversations about their no longer needing to be on compulsory supervision, that assessment is done by the social worker and the people who sit in and around or work with the young person. The young person has a voice, too. However, the decision sits with the children's hearings system. What I am saying is that, at times, the system does not have the power to ensure that a supervision order is being properly implemented or that the decision is the right one at the time. There needs to be more scrutiny—

Fergus Ewing: Do you mean that the system does not have the powers in law?

Joanne McMeeking: The system has the powers in law. The people in the children's hearings system can say that they want the young person to be on a supervision order, and might attach a condition to the order that says that the young person needs child and adolescent mental health services support, or that they need life-story work. They will ask whether the social worker can do that or make a referral, or whether the team around the child can sort that out.

Sometimes, that does not happen, so the way in which the supervision order is supervised when the child leaves the children's hearings system is not always robust. That can be due to a resource issue, a capacity issue or being unable to meet the young person at that point in time. In many ways, the supervision order's effectiveness happens outwith the hearing.

**Fergus Ewing:** I see. It is not really the children's hearings system itself that is failing, but implementation or follow through.

**Joanne McMeeking:** The system also has a job on the day and in the moment to scrutinise the quality of support and the quality of decision making in that space.

Fergus Ewing: I will ask one more question.

Clearly, availability of sufficient funding is one of the major issues. Local authorities are under financial pressures and one feels, perhaps, that the third sector is very often the port of call when it comes to making funding reductions, either in total or in part.

Is it a serious issue that, very often, voluntary organisations that provide aspects of care in this area get funding on a hand-to-mouth, year-to-year basis? My experience of working with many such organisations in Inverness and the Highlands is that they often spend as much time trying to raise the money that they need in order to function as they do actually functioning. Therefore, the problem is funding being year to year, and for even less than a year, in some cases.

Is that a serious issue? If so, is the answer to move to three-year or five-year funding, which would provide more security for organisations and would enable them to hire people more readily? People would also be more ready to be hired, rather than their not taking a position because it gives them only 12 months' security of tenure.

**Joanne McMeeking:** I will quickly answer that, and then pass you over to Fiona McFarlane, who is jumping up and down at the prospect of answering that question.

Short-term funding is incredibly difficult for organisations, especially in the current climate. It is very difficult to recruit, especially when organisations cannot give a commitment to staff that they will be there in a year's time or two years' time. People go to work because they care, particularly in these types of job, but they also go to work to earn money and to pay their mortgages. It can be very difficult to recruit the right people without the right level of commitment being made in terms of providing a job for three or five years.

Year-to-year funding is tricky—it causes a lot of problems, especially with regard to an organisation potentially having to chase money, and it causes a high level of uncertainty in respect of longer-term planning. It is a significant part of the instability in this area of our work. If the committee has any power—or if we have any power—to say that funding has to be secured in a different way for those organisations, I urge you, please, to do so.

Of course, under local authority commissioning arrangements, voluntary organisations must deliver. We would not be handing them a free pass or a golden ticket for three years. They absolutely must do their job properly, so there will be

evaluations and robustness around that. However, I ask that you please lessen unpredictability for organisations, their staff and workforces and, ultimately, the young people and families with whom they work.

Fiona McFarlane: I will not add much to what Joanne McMeeking said.

We are talking about what the third sector is doing—it is providing statutory services on behalf of local authorities. It is not an add-on; it is provision of a statutory function. When I talked about looking behind the local authority desk and seeing what the system is, that is the core of it. It is about how we organise our influencing authorities and support them to deliver key statutory duties in a way that is, ultimately, best for the children and young people who come through the system.

The other point to make about the social care workforce is on rates of pay, about which there have been lots of conversations. It is really important that the children's social care workforce be considered as part of the system and that we do not just siphon off adult social care, because if we do that, we will create a system in which some parts pay more and some parts pay less. Children and young people's services would be at the poor end of that, which is absolutely not where we need to end up. That is a real risk.

**The Convener:** What has been fascinating through the two evidence sessions this morning is the contradictions. In response to Alexander Stewart, there was an acceptance that we are not where we should be and that we are still failing. From Fiona McFarlane, there has been real enthusiasm about the commitment from so many individuals to deliver on the Promise and about the good work that is being done.

From Joanne McMeeking, we heard that there is a very progressive structure, but its effectiveness is patchy within authorities and departments, and that a big review is not what is needed. Rather, what is needed is a sustained commitment to make all the bits come together and happen.

Also, in response to Fergus Ewing's questions there was appreciation that the situation is not necessarily assisted by employment funding models, which make it difficult for some people to see the attraction in jobs.

I was about to sum up, but I am wondering whether Carol Mochan has a question. I have omitted to ask whether she would like to ask one, so I will come to Carol before I rush to a peroration.

**Carol Mochan:** That is no bother. I will be quite brief, because the information has been clear and I am incredibly supportive of what has come across.

Do you believe that the Government knows what needs to be done but is finding it difficult to make decisions about how to do it, or is the Government just not clear about what has to be done?

It seems to me that being a corporate parent is about the state, so as elected members we have responsibilities to hold people to account and to hold the Government to account. As experienced people, do you believe that the Government understands what has to happen and is just unable to deliver it, or do we need to be clearer about the stages that we need to go through to get what is needed to happen? It would be helpful for the committee to be clear about that.

**Megan Farr:** Thank you for the opportunity to speak on that.

The Promise makes it really clear. I meant to pick up that point earlier, in the discussion about the review. We do not need a root and branch review. We would be doing the children and young people—and the adults—who are care experienced and fit into the Promise a real disservice if we decided to have another review. It is really clear what needs to be done.

There is a question that has been discussed today around what I have heard referred to as the perverse incentive to have children come off orders. Coming off a compulsory supervision order could sound quite positive to a 15-year-old. However, more has to be done as part of the assessment in relation to the "best interests" decision. The decision needs to take into consideration the fact that, currently, when a 15-year-old comes off an order they lose the right to continuing care.

Fiona McFarlane can correct me if I am wrong, but one of the recommendations around 16-year-olds is to ensure that anyone who has been looked after has that entitlement, regardless of whether they are still on an order when they reach 16. That is a gap in the legislation that needs to be closed, but it is a relatively easy one to fix. It has resource implications that will have to be addressed. There is, however, a gap, with some children not being afforded the same rights as other children who have very similar experiences. That would also remove the issue of the potential incentive to take children off orders before they turn 16.

The other thing that really needs to be addressed is the implementation gap. That lies with the Scottish Government. The Promise says what it needs in terms of what needs to happen. I think that Fiona McFarlane could go into more detail on that.

**Fiona McFarlane:** In terms of what the committee might say, there was a commitment to a bill on the Promise in the previous Scottish Government implementation plan. I did not see that in the document that was produced yesterday, but I understand from civil servants that it is still in motion. There is a legislative mechanism to fix things in the 2014 act. That is something that the committee could recommend—that would be positive.

Does the Government understand what needs to happen? Yes, it does: there is the same commitment in Government as we see in local authorities and national bodies. That commitment is absolutely there.

The question about the national care service has complicated the issue a bit. The potential taking on of children's services and community justice services and the delay in that decision has raised the question of where the statutory duties sit. That is a live question that has caused difficulties for the Government's plan.

However, there are other important things in train around, for example, a national social work agency and advanced practitioners in social work. There are really good things happening, but there is probably confusion at the moment about the central organising principle around which that would sit, and I think that the National Care Service (Scotland) Bill has made that a little bit trickier.

**Megan Farr:** The lack of detail in the National Care Service (Scotland) Bill regarding children and young people's services is disappointing. We have raised that when we responded to the Scottish Government consultation and in evidence. Children's social care services—especially if we start bringing in things including health visiting and early years and childcare—are in a complex landscape. They are also universal services in a way that adult social care services are not.

We already have the Promise, which has detailed information about one segment of that that was barely mentioned in the consultation—there were literally only two pages on children. That means that, in terms of the national care service, there is a gap in our understanding of the rest of children's social care, including services for children with disabilities. The introduction of the national care service complicates the landscape, and what makes that worse is that there is so little detail. I repeat our previous evidence: there needs to be proper parliamentary scrutiny of how children's services are to be incorporated into the national care service.

**Joanne McMeeking:** I will just add that a research group has undertaken a piece of research specifically on the potential role of children's services within the national care service—if it actually gets off the ground. I urge the committee to lean into what comes out of that research when it is completed. There might be questions about children's services coming from that.

Like my colleagues beside me, I emphasise that the lack of detail about children's services in the National Care Service (Scotland) Bill has been a concern. There is a worry that it will take us away from where we need to be. We must stay with the stickability piece and try and sort out the 2014 act to ensure that we deliver what we have said we will deliver for children and young people and their families.

Finally, there is the matter of patchy provision. For a young person who has received a patchy service it can be difficult to hear us describe it as "patchy" because, ultimately, there are points all the way through our lives when we need the state to help and support us, whether as a child, a family member, an adult or an older person. I would not want someone to say to me that I might get a patchy service.

We know that, in Scotland, we do not have socially significant outcomes for all our citizens despite our having progressive legislation. That is where the rub is: we have to get to the point at which everyone tells us that they have had a really good service—that they have had the gold standard and have had excellent quality care and love from the care system. At the moment, we cannot say that with our hands on our hearts. It is difficult to have to tell you that. I come to work every day and try hard to make that happen.

**The Convener:** Thank you very much. I do not need to complete my peroration because Carol Mochan invited you to do exactly that—to make further specific points that you wanted to put to us. You have all managed to do that. We have ended on an aim and goal that are highly aspirational.

As MPs, we all recognise your comments. Constituents contact us all the time in relation to many different issues. For constituent A, everything will have gone remarkably well and they contact us to tell us so, but constituent B, who might be knocking on the same door, will come back to say that, for whatever reason, that has not happened for them.

As Joanne McMeeking said, we cannot advertise services as a lottery. People should expect to receive—particularly in matters in which people are so vulnerable and need to know that they will get a positive outcome—outcomes that are as every bit as positive as the one that we heard about from Jasmin-Kasaya Pilling earlier.

I thank you all for participating in our work this morning.

Colleagues, are you content to consider the evidence that we have heard at a later meeting of the committee?

Members indicated agreement.